CRYSTAL TOWNSHIP
Board Meeting
April 17, 2023
This meeting was called to order by Supervisor Hyslop at 7:00 p.m. with the Pledge of Allegiance recited.
Roll Call:  Board Members present: Lee Hyslop, Lynn Gardner, Catherine Walker, Rosalie Sauser, Absent:  Kyle Oomen 

Guests Present: Gary Gardner, Howard Gardner, Paul Erickson, Al Purdy
Approval of Previous Month’s Meeting Minutes: The March 20, 2023, Board Meeting Minutes were presented.  Motion by Sauser and supported by Gardner to approve the March 20, 2023, Board Meeting Minutes.  Voice Vote.  Motion Carried. 

Changes to Agenda:  None
Citizen Comments:  Hyslop asked Howard Gardner if he’d spoken to Adam Herrera yet about the cemetery management.  He has not. He reported he hasn’t heard anything about one full burial that is coming up and moved the veterans head stone. We will address cemetery management at the May meeting.  Walker reported that Yolanda Stockwell was supposed to meet Adam last Friday for burial plots for family members. 
Letters and Communications:  Treasurer Walker reported she received email regarding BS&A Treasurer Training being held in Hart in Mid May.  The cost of the training will be $65.00.  The Treasurer Budget already holds $100.00 for training.
Lynn stated that she and Mary will be attending Election Training.
Fire Department Report: Turn out gear was discussed. Gardner explained to Chief Purdy the new reimbursement request and invoice submitted forms to be filled out by the Fire Department personnel who submit such.  We changed CPA’s and changed our bookkeeping procedure to QuickBooks, so we need supporting documentation for expenditures. Chief Purdy has never been informed about the Fire Department’s budget amounts/balances.  With the new system in place, he will be given reports. He would like the apparatus accounts and operations accounts. 
Zoning Report:  Ron Smith wrote 4 new zoning permits, took approximately 45 pictures of zoning violations. He sent out three letters regarding Junk Blight and possible Land Bank demolition properties.  He removed 20 signs that had no permits, some had been attached to power poles with screws.  He called the sign owners and explained they need a zoning permit and permission from the land owner before they place signs.  
Clerk’s Report:  Lynn reports that things are going good and continues to work on the budget.  Hyslop will be working with Gardner on correct millage amounts for budget.  
Review and Pay Bills: April 2023 bills were presented in the amount of $10,268.02.  Motion by Walker and supported by Hyslop to approve the payment of claims as presented. Voice Vote.  Motion Carried.  
Treasurer's Report:  Walker presented the March 2023 Treasurer's Report.
Beginning Balance
Cash Receipts
Cash Disbursements
Current Balance

                                           $340,374.98
            $13,986.39          $10,969.52          
             $343,391.85
We’ve sold approximately 62 Transfer Station Cards so far. 
Supervisor's Report:  He attended several meetings.   He attended the Land Banks meeting at Oceana County.  We have a short window to submit parcels that are blight for demolition paid for by the Land Banks grant.  The County is working on the application specs.  He and Ron Smith drove around the township and came up with 5 property owners who will agree to have their blight property torn down.  One is a building with asbestos, which needs professional asbestos removers. Chief Purdy mentioned a company, and our local Sonnie Smith may be contacted.  He put request for bids out for these properties that they have identified for Land Bank removal.  The Land Bank Meeting is now May 16 and the deadline to submit our list is the end of May.  We hope that Crystal Township is the only one to make the deadline and we’ll get some of these blight houses taken down.  The first one that everyone sees is Escamilla’s on 126th, old house and the mobile home.  
Old Business: He attended the Oceana County Alliance Seminar held by Curtis Burdett.  They discussed the Crystal Valley Road projects and he gave Lee some good resources.  He then went to the local MTA Meeting at Benona Twp and he reported on he work Hyslop has done with our road projects.  The was a good attendance at that meeting, Mr. Erickson, Sen Bumstead, Rep. Vanderwall, County Administrator, one of the Road Commissioners, Phil Morse and all the township supervisors.   Hyslop asked how we can get help solving the disconnect between upper levels of government and the road commission. Rep. Vanderwall agreed that there was a disconnect.  Funding needs to be changed.  Mr. Erickson suggested that Hyslop attend Oceana Community Foundation 501. C3.  The seminar was fascinating in that there are so many resources available to the citizens of Oceana County; Free books for kids to the age of 5, if you find homeless people on State land, you can get money to get them housing, food, through this foundation.  Paul Erickson said the Community Foundation has a website you can visit to learn about all the resources.  He also reminded that the Crystal Valley Care Fund is a good source of relief for those in need.  
He attended the Oceana County Parks and Recreation Commission.  They have approved new lighting for our County Park that have motion sensors and exterior lights for the pavilion on both ends with motion sensors. They hope that this will cut back on vandalism.  They also approved $200.00 for stain to apply to the ceiling of the pavilion.  Hyslop agreed to apply the stain.  He spoke to Adam Chandler, the new parks manager.  He spoke to Great Lakes Energy to see about getting a quote for the Park’s Lighting.  Hopefully by next year Crystal Park will be known as one of the nicest little parks in the County, that has lighting and not so much graffiti.  Lee and Mary Hyslop will be working on painting over the graffiti. Lee spoke with Dawn Riley who offered help with youth groups she oversees. Howard Gardner stated there was a water source at the park, but it needs to be surrounded by a cage again to ward off vandals.  It would be nice to have the water source back.  Howard will talk to Adam Chandler about the ball field.  There is a bad mole problem in the back field.  Howard also spoke about the grounds care at the cemetery.  

The Zoning Ordinance for Solar Energy was discussed.  Mary Reilly from MSU Extension met with the Planning Commission and gave them suggestions for changes to the Township’s Solar Energy Ordinance.  There will potentially be a lot happening on solar farms this year. There are still laws being implemented in Lansing that will impact the farmers and taxes and other things, so we really don’t have what the whole scope of what a solar farm it.   We have had a lot of requests on what our zoning is for solar farms.  Detroit Energy and Consumers Power are looking for a minimum of 5,000 Acres in Crystal Township.   Once this board gets the amended Solar Energy Systems Ordinance from the Planning Commission, approves it, then we have to present it to the public and the public has to give their opinion.  We need to speed up the process.  The Planning Commission will have it ready for this Board as soon as possible. 
Republic Waste recently went to empty the trash compactor and their truck could not lift it.  They said it weighed 14 tons. They eventually sent another truck and suggested that we had tampered with the hydraulics. They came back and found it was only 12 tons.  We looked back on past invoices and the heaviest they had reported picked up was 11.4 tons.  They tend to add a lot of charges to their bills.   
Regarding the Madison Road Project, the OCRC advised that we could not use clay with the turn piking, slag is not cheaper either, so we are back to their original estimate with gravel.  Discussion was held.  We will get 3,000 tons of gravel, 6” thick, our cost will be $64,350.00 out of a total cost of $111,150.00.  He will ask them if they will waive their 10% and will also talk to the County Administrator for help since it is a heavily used road for the park.   There is a little ARPA money left at the County Level. He may go to the County Board and ask again.  OCRC will pull back the edges of the road, add the 6” of gravel that will raise the road so water will run off to the sides.  Howard Gardner feels there are other roads that need improvement.  This part of Madison Road is used a lot with the Transfer Station users and Park users.  Regarding Jackson Road he has $637,500.00 earmarked for the Jackson Road Project east of 126th which would include cutting the hills, paving the hills, straitening the curves and adding a base and adding 22A gravel on the Farm Road Project.  This would $5,773, 500.00.  Hyslop contacted 7 farmers last fall about this Farm Road Project and asked them what road would they like to see improved that impacts your farming.  He has since spoken with Huizenga and Bumstead, sent a letter to Stabenow for assistance with the farm road project.   We need to approve this Madison Road Project.   Motion by Sauser and supported by Walker to approve the Oceana County Road Commission’s estimate for improvement to Madison Road between 120th and 126th, to grade, roll, turn-pike and add 6” of gravel.  Roll Call Vote: Sauser, yes, Walker, yes, Hyslop, yes, Gardner, yes, Oomen absent. Motion Carried.  Our ARPA Funds will help pay for this project.
He met with Tim and Randy at OCRC about the Farm Roads Project and Jackson Rd. West.  He wants to see trucks using Monroe Rd.  Regarding Jackson Rd. East he also met with opposition from OCRC.  He’s comparing Kinney Rd. in Mason County with the hills being paved.  He’s been talking to a grant writer and USDA.  The 7 farmers have agreed to pledge $5,000.00 each.  He’ll be asking more farmers to pledge.  He would be asking to get their Gross Farm Income, both Rep Vanderwall and Curtis Burdett advised that is good information to use to get grant money and if he gets that information it will be confidential and given only to the grant procurer.
Paul Erickson spoke about the Dam Project.  Mr. McKee brought a guy from Fisheries Department of Interior, Jim Tiffany, who coordinates all the grant monies for these projects.   There is a lot of money available.  Hyslop stated this operation trumps EGLE, we were given bad information from EGLE.  This government organization is working towards saving dams where they can, to keep sea lampreys controlled.  Paul has worked earnestly for us in our quest to keep the dam.  Our cost to save the dam could reach approximately $100,000.00, but Hyslop can’t request a grant without knowing the costs.   Paul said they’d keep the pressure on for a resolution.
There being no further business, Motion by Hyslop and supported by Gardner to adjourn at 8:10 p.m. Voice Vote.  Motion Carried.
Respectfully Submitted,

Catherine Walker
Approved May 15, 2023

